Merritt, Rachel

From: Hand, Chris

Sent: Tuesday, October 21, 2014 3:28 PM

To: CITYC

Cc: Greive, Patrick; Eichner, Teresa; Klosterman, Margo; DeCamp, David **Subject:** Response to Jacksonville Civic Council Letter re: Retirement Reform

Attachments: JCC Letter 10-21-14.pdf; Pew.Analysis.Agreement.pdf

Dear Council Members:

This afternoon, you apparently received a copy of the attached letter from the Jacksonville Civic Council.

As the late Senator Daniel Patrick Moynihan once said, "everyone is entitled to his own opinion, but not to his own facts."

Had the Jacksonville Civic Council (JCC) presented their letter to us before distributing it, we would have been happy to correct some of its factual errors. For example:

- Contrary to the JCC's assertion that "The COLA rate should be lowered," the proposed agreement cuts the COLA rate in half for new employees.
- Contrary to the JCC's assertion that "the guaranteed rate of return for the DROP program should be eliminated or greatly reduced," the proposed agreement eliminates the guaranteed DROP rate of return for current employees and abolishes DROP entirely for new employees.
- Contrary to the JCC's assertion that "the proposed deal falls short because it fails to implement the governance suggestions recommended by the Mayor's Retirement Reform Task Force," the proposed agreement in fact implements virtually all of the governance suggestions of the Jacksonville Retirement Reform Task Force.

But don't just take our word for it. Pew Charitable Trusts, the highly regarded and independent non-profit which served as the consultant to the seventeen community leaders who served on the Jacksonville Retirement Reform Task Force, thoroughly analyzed the proposal and concluded as follows: "Taking into account the changes from the original recommendations, this agreement represents substantial long-term savings to the City, achieves the new plan design recommended by the Task Force, commits Jacksonville to a disciplined funding approach, and includes virtually all of the governance recommendations. Pew's analysis is that this proposal contains the vast majority of the Task Force's recommendations and offers a comprehensive solution to Jacksonville's public safety pensions." A copy of the Pew analysis is attached.

We look forward to meeting with Council members at tomorrow's Committee of the Whole meeting to walk you through the proposed agreement – a comprehensive solution which will save taxpayers at least \$1.5 billion, makes significant pension changes for both current and future employees, and implements key governance reforms at the Police and Fire Pension Fund.

Thanks very much.

Chris Hand Chief of Staff Office of Mayor Alvin Brown 117 West Duval Street, Suite 400 Jacksonville, FL 32202 Direct: (904) 630-1253

Mayor's Office (904) 630-1776

General Information: (904) 630-2489 (630-CITY)

Email: chand@coj.net

Connect with Mayor Brown and the City of Jacksonville!



For general information, contact 630-CITY (2489).

View our <u>calendar</u>, sign up for <u>newsletters</u> or learn about <u>volunteer opportunities</u>.

*** Please note that under Florida's very broad public records law, email communications to and from city officials are subject to public disclosure. ***



THE HASKELL BUILDING • 111 REVERSIDE AVENUE • JACKSONVILLE FLORIDA 32202 • (XM) 3/1 4/10

By electronic mall

October 21, 2014

Dear JCC Members:

In keeping with the principles the Civic Council previously advocated concerning pension reform in our City, we oppose the current proposal before the City Council.

We continue to assert that the stabilization of the City's finances is the single most important issue facing lacksonville, and this requires a comprehensive pension solution.

The growing demand that the required pension contributions are placing on the overall budget are making it impossible to adequately fund all other public services, and the quality of life for our citizenry is suffering. Twenty percent of the budget is currently committed to public pensions.

We urge the Jacksonville City Council to appose the police and fire pension plan proposal in its current form and propose a better solution. Five specific changes are needed:

- A dedicated funding source: The proposed plan includes a new \$40 million annual obligation to pay down
 the unfunded liability debt without identifying a funding source. This is unacceptable. Comprehensive
 reform must include a dedicated funding source to pay down the pension debt.
- Lower cost and more shared sacrifice: The overall cost of the proposed plan is too high and the burden of
 changes is too heavily borne by future employees. The COLA rate should be lowered and the guaranteed
 rate of return for the DROP program should be eliminated or greatly reduced.
- Greater transparency and sound governance: The public deserves full transparency in all Police and Fire
 Pension Board action. The proposed deal falls short because it falls to implement the governance
 suggestions recommended by the Mayor's Retirement Reform Task Force including changing the
 composition of the Police and Fire Pension Board.
- A shorter term of agreement: The length of the agreement is too long given the number of unresolved issues.
- No suspension of legal rights: The City should not waive its legal rights, as the current proposal
 contemplates. The City and PFPF should each maintain all existing legal rights allowed by Florida law,

The Jacksonville City Council has an opportunity to lead the way toward comprehensive pension reform. Now is the time for City Council leadership to solve the most critical issue facing our city.

Sincerely,

Steve Halverson

Chairman, Jacksonville Civic Council

Steven Nelverson

WWW.IAXCIV/CCOUNCIL.COM

Analysis of the Proposed Pension Reform Agreement between the City of Jacksonville and the Jacksonville Police and Fire Pension Fund

David Draine, Pew Charitable Trusts

Following our work with the Jacksonville Retirement Reform Task Force, we have continued to monitor the pension discussion in Jacksonville. Now a new proposed pension reform agreement has been announced between the City and the Jacksonville Police and Fire Pension Fund that draws heavily from the consensus recommendations of the Task Force but differs in several key areas. Following the request of Task Force Chair Bill Scheu for further analysis and in order to help Jacksonville's policymakers make an informed decision, we have analyzed the impact of the proposed agreement both in relation to the current pension policy status quo as well as the original Task Force recommendations. Pew's analysis is that this proposal contains the vast majority of the Task Force's recommendations and offers a comprehensive solution to Jacksonville's public safety pensions.

The Task Force's deliberations led to recommendations based on the following conclusions:

- Newly hired police officers and firefighters would receive a reformed defined benefit pension plan based on prior deliberations between the City and the Police and Fire Pension Fund.
- Current employees would be part of the shared sacrifice through changes to employee
 contributions, reductions in cost of living adjustments for benefits not yet earned, changes in
 the interest on DROP accounts, and a change in how salary is calculated for retirement benefits
 for workers with less than 10 years of service.
- Retirees would experience no loss or change in benefits.
- The City of Jacksonville would go above the minimum requirement in funding police and fire pensions—both to pay down the debt faster and to buffer against future investment losses.
- Additional contributions would be best funded through a voter approved sales tax increase.
- Plan governance and disclosure would be improved to reduce the risk of future funding crises.

The agreement from the City and the Fund differ from the Task Force recommendations in five ways:

- 1) Changes to the cost of living adjustments for current employees are no longer in the agreement.
- 2) The Fund has agreed to use \$117 million in Chapter Funds (currently used to enhance retiree benefits) and Reserve Funds to help pay down the pension debt.
- 3) The pattern of payments is different though a commitment to going above the minimum payment requirements is maintained—specifically rather than committing to making flat payments of \$200 million until the plan is 80 percent funded, the City is instead committing to making an additional \$40 million payment above the required contribution for 10 years.
- 4) There is no explicit funding source for the \$40 million payments; instead an "Additional Unfunded Liability Payment Committee" will be formed to identify funding sources for FY 2016 and subsequent years. The FY 2015 \$40 million payment will be paid from Chapter Funds and Reserve Funds transferred from the Fund to the City.
- 5) Proposed changes to the Fund board are not in the proposed agreement although the bulk of the other governance recommendations were included.

Table 1 shows estimated savings under two investment return scenarios for four policies. The investment scenarios are the assumed rate of return for the Police and Fire Pension Fund (7 percent returns) and a 25th percentile scenario (5.4 percent returns, under plan assumptions 75 percent chance that long-term returns will be at or above this level). The four policy options are the current status quo (baseline), the recommendations of the Task Force, the latest agreement if COLA changes were kept in, and the latest agreement without the recommended changes to the COLA. The total cost is the sum of city contributions—both the actuarial required payments and any additional supplemental payments—from fiscal year 2014 through fiscal year 2044.

Table 1—Estimated Cost of Jacksonville Police and Fire Pension Fund—2014 through 2044

7% Returns						
Approach	Total Cost , Not Inflation Adjusted	Savings	Total Cost, Inflation Adjusted	Fiscal Year to Hit 80% Funded		
Baseline	\$6,117	\$0	\$4,348	2033		
Task Force Recommendations	\$4,346	\$1,772	\$3,324	2028		
City-Fund Agreement + COLA	\$4,337	\$1,780	\$3,069	2029		
City-Fund Agreement	\$4,574	\$1,543	\$3,426	2029		

5.4% Returns					
Approach	Total Cost , Not Inflation Adjusted	Savings	Total Cost, Inf <mark>l</mark> ation Adjusted	Fiscal Year to Hit 80% Funded	
Baseline	\$7,819	\$0	\$5,353	2035	
Task Force Recommendations	\$5,822	\$1,997	\$4,170	2036	
City-Fund Agreement + COLA	\$5,647	\$2,172	\$3,750	2040	
City-Fund Agreement	\$5,989	\$1,830	\$4,236	2040	

Source: The Terry Group, 2014

Assumptions based on Police and Fire Pension Fund assumptions when applicable, including a 2.5 percent assumed inflation rate.

The finding from this analysis is that both the Task Force recommendations and the City-Fund agreement represent substantial savings from sticking to Jacksonville's current pension policies—\$1.77 billion under the Task Force recommendations and \$1.54 billion from the City-Fund agreement. While eliminating the COLA changes reduces the savings for the City by approximately \$237 million, it is partially made up by changes in how the Chapter Funds are allocated (approximately \$117 million in Chapter Funds and Reserve Account Funds). In addition, the changes to the final average salary calculation are preliminarily estimated to save \$26 million.

These numbers are approximate but they give a useful sense of scale and scope to policymakers looking to compare current policy, the Task Force Recommendations, and the latest City-Fund agreement. Final numbers for budgeting purposes should come from the official plan actuary.

The latest agreement incorporates many of the key principles of the Task Force and achieves approximately 87 percent of the anticipated savings. It does not propose a funding source for the additional payments (though it does suggest a process for finding one) and the additional pension payments are cut off after 10 years whether or not the fund has hit 80 percent funded—both aspects can be fixed outside of the negotiation process between the City and the Police and Fire Fund. In particular, by capping the extra payments to 10 years, it delays when the Fund reaches 80 percent funded in the low investment return scenario.

Taking into account the changes from the original recommendations, this agreement represents substantial long-term savings to the City, achieves the new plan design recommended by the Task Force, commits Jacksonville to a disciplined funding approach, and includes virtually all of the governance recommendations. Pew's analysis is that this proposal contains the vast majority of the Task Force's recommendations and offers a comprehensive solution to Jacksonville's public safety pensions.